

Shaping our Place 2026

- ramew Developm

Polytunnels Supplementary Planning Document

Adopted 5th December 2008



CONTENTS

	Page
SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION	
Role and Purpose of the SPD	1
Consultation	1
Sustainability Appraisal	1
What are Polytunnels?	1
The Increasing Use of Polytunnels	2
Table Top and Raised Bed Growing	2
SECTION 2: PLANNING CONTEXT	
Polytunnels and Planning Control	3
Planning Policy Context	4
SECTION 3: PLANNING ISSUES	
	7
List of Common Planning Issues	/
SECTION 4: DETAILED ASSESSMENT OF PLANNING ISSUES	
Economic Need and Impact	8
Landscape and Visual Impacts	10
Residential Amenity	15
Highway Matters	18
Water	20
Biodiversity	20
Archaeology	23
, tondeology	
SECTION 5: PLANNING APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS	
Design and Access Statements	24
Landscape or Visual Impact Assessments	25
Economic Assessments	25
Flood Risk Assessments	26
Water Resources Studies/Audits	26
Ecological Appraisals/Nature Conservation Assessments	26
Statement of Community Consultation	28
Other Information	28
SECTION 6: PRE-APPLICATION PLANNING GUIDANCE	
Temporary Planning Permissions	29
Pre-Application Discussions	29
Whole Farm Plans	30
APPENDICES	
Appendix 1: Economic Criteria – Business Case	
Appendix 2: Economic Balance Sheet Analysis	
Appendix 3: Example of Whole Farm, Sieve Map Analysis	

SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION

ROLE AND PURPOSE OF THE SPD

- 1.1 With an increased use of polytunnels for agricultural soft fruit production within the County, Herefordshire Council has prepared this supplementary planning document (SPD) to help potential applicants prepare their planning applications. It will also provide useful information to officers of the Council and other interested parties, local residents for example, on how the Council expects the many issues to be addressed within planning applications. The document has been formally adopted by Herefordshire Council on 5th December 2008 and will form a material consideration in the determination of future planning applications.
- 1.2 The SPD, which replaces a previous voluntary code of practice, will assist in clarifying which polytunnel developments will require planning permission and highlight the planning policy issues and requirements such proposals will need to address. It will expand upon and provide more detailed planning guidance on a number of relevant, but non polytunnel-specific UDP policies.

CONSULTATION

1.3 In July 2007, the Council published an Issues Paper to enable early consideration and comment to be made to the SPD. This was followed by structured consultation events with both representatives from the farming/growing community and with local individuals and representatives from interested lobby groups. Those responses helped shape a draft SPD, which was published for consultation purposes for 6 weeks from 26th June till 8th August 2008. Subsequently changes were made to the Draft SPD as a result of the further comments received. A schedule of the comments and the Council's response is set out in the Consultation Statement which will accompany the SPD and can be found on the Councils website.

SUSTAINABILITY APPRAISAL

1.4 In accordance with Government guidance, this SPD has been subject to a Sustainability Appraisal, which can be viewed on the Council's website <u>www.herefordshire.gov.uk</u>. The Sustainability Appraisal tests the performance of the SPD against a series of environmental, social and economic objectives. These were devised as part of the General Scoping Report of the Sustainability Appraisal of the Herefordshire Local Development Framework, which can also be found on the Council's website.

WHAT ARE POLYTUNNELS?

1.5 Typically a polytunnel consists of galvanised steel hoops covered with transparent polythene sheeting and are used for crop protection from the weather. There are various sizes and differing materials used in their construction and also differences in the methods of fixing to the ground. How they are assembled and the level of on-site

construction required also varies depending on the type of polytunnel used. Many tunnels used in soft fruit production tend to be 'multispan' structures, where two or more tunnels are linked to form a much larger structure. Technology in this area is expanding apace and additional extras such as ventilation kits, irrigation systems or windows as well as alternative materials are frequently being introduced.

1.6 This SPD is primarily concerned with the farm-scale commercial 'use of polytunnels for crop protection where they are used for the production of soft fruit. Polytunnels provide the benefits of extending the growing season by protecting the crops from inclement weather, widening the variety of crops grown and providing some protection against pests and diseases reducing the need to spray fungicides and other crop protection chemicals. Polytunnels also enable harvesting to continue uninterrupted throughout the season in reasonable working conditions. Other benefits to soft fruit producers will be identified later in this document.

THE INCREASING USE OF POLYTUNNELS

1.7 Whilst Defra figures show a national overall decline in the total land used for soft fruit production between 1994 and 2004 they also reveal an increase in total soft fruit production¹. More fruit is being produced from less land. Defra information also shows an increase in the protected planted area for both fruits and vegetables. Within Herefordshire, the land used for soft fruit production has increased by 61% since 2001, however still accounts for only 2% of cropping land in the county². Finally, and over recent years the value of fruit has increased by 16% to £285 million reflecting increased demand³.

TABLE TOP AND RAISED BED GROWING

- 1.8 Recently soft fruit production has been evolving and some growers are beginning to use the 'table top' method of production, whereby crops are grown in raised beds. The plants grow in substrate bags or trays containing coir, peat or coco peat which sit on platforms, raised a few feet above ground level. The raised beds are connected to a system that irrigates the crops and provides necessary nutrients. Such crops are grown within a polytunnel-protected environment.
- 1.9 As the crops are not grown in the ground, there is no need to rotate them in the usual way. This method of production requires significant financial investment. This growing method could also reduce landscape and visual impacts. Table top growing requires less land and without the need for rotation means that these polytunnels can be located in the least sensitive landscapes and within an individual site.
- 1.10 In terms of planning, the use of table top growing methods will mean that polytunnels and their associated infrastructure could be erected on a more long-term basis. In addition, it would seem logical to suggest that since plants are grown in substrate, the location of the tunnels would not be soil dependent, although it is recognised that being near to a reliable water source is necessary for irrigation.

¹ Defra Basic Horticultural Statistics 2005

² Herefordshire Partnership, Quarterly Economic Bulletin (August 2007)

³ ONS Official Yearbook 2005

SECTION 2: PLANNING CONTEXT

POLYTUNNELS AND PLANNING CONTROL

- 2.1 The question of whether or not polytunnels require planning permission is found not in legislation but in case law around tests relating to size, permanence and physical attachment. Whilst the law has been open to interpretation it is being accepted that if a polytunnel proposal is of significant size, has a substantial degree of permanence and physical attachment to the ground then development requires planning permission.
- 2.2 This position has most recently been established at the end of 2006 when the High Court heard an appeal by the Hall Hunter Partnership⁴ against a decision by the Secretary of State dismissing two appeals involving enforcement notices relating to polytunnels and other various related works and development at Tuesley Farm, near Godalming in Surrey. One of the enforcement notices was against the construction of 40 hectares (99 acres) of 'Spanish' style agricultural polytunnels. In dismissing the appeal, Mr Justice Sullivan ruled that the polytunnels did constitute 'development'. He highlighted the substantial degree of their physical attachment to the ground, the work and man-hours required to erect and dismantle them, their degree of permanence, and their size and cumulative impact.

Conversely there will be smaller occasional examples of polytunnels that do not require planning permission (e.g. small structures covering for plants/crops in gardens or allotments, low tunnels, French tunnels and cloches /sheeting covering plants in fields at ground level for agricultural use.

Finally, where there is uncertainty on the need for planning permission, contact should be made with the Council's Area Planning Officer.

Associated Development

- 2.3 The development of polytunnels, particularly those on a large scale, will invariably also involve the need for other ancillary works or buildings. These may include, for example; seasonal workers' accommodation, toilet blocks, sewage treatment works, utility buildings, recreational facilities, storage facilities, drainage or irrigation works etc. Planning applications for polytunnels should include such associated developments to allow an understanding of the full extent of the proposed development. This will enable a comprehensive assessment of all relevant planning issues.
- 2.4 Where planning applications for ancillary works and polytunnels are to be submitted separately, then the application for polytunnels should come in advance of applications for associated developments, since it is the presence of the tunnels which dictates the necessity for other related proposals. Each of these applications will then be determined taking into account the cumulative effect of the development as a whole.

⁴ R (on the application of Hall Hunter Partnership) v First Secretary of State and Waverley BC and Tuesley Farm Campaign/Residents Group (Queen's Bench Division, Administrative Court, Sullivan J., December 15, 2006) [2006] EWHC 3482 (Admin)

2.5 This SPD includes guidance on water resources and the need to avoid flood risk, together with the likely need for drainage works or water collection facilities to be included in applications for polytunnel developments. Planning policy guidance for associated buildings is guided by both national and local planning policies and is therefore not covered in this document.

PLANNING POLICY CONTEXT

- 2.6 When planning applications are submitted to the local planning authority they must be determined in accordance with the local development plan, unless material considerations indicate otherwise⁵. In Herefordshire the development plans are the Herefordshire Unitary Development Plan (UDP) and the Regional Spatial Strategy for the West Midlands. Other further guidance relative to the development of polytunnels is contained within national policy statements (PPGs and PPSs), in particular PPS1 Delivering Sustainable Development and PSS7 Sustainable Development in Rural Areas, whilst the Herefordshire Landscape Assessment Interim SPG provides detailed information on landscape character.
- 2.7 The following table shows a list of the UDP policies that could be of relevance to proposals for polytunnel development within the County and outlines examples of issues they cover. There will be a number of these policies which are only relevant in certain instances. It should be noted that this is not an exhaustive list and applicants are reminded that other regulatory standards such as Defra regulations will also need to be considered.

Key UDP Policies	Examples of Issues Addressed through Policies
S1 Sustainable development	 General sustainability considerations Protection & enhancement of natural environment & historic heritage Safeguarding of visual amenity & landscape character Support for sustainable economic activity & high and stable levels of employment Support for sustainable approaches to land use & management in rural areas Avoidance or minimisation of adverse impacts of human activities, land uses & development on the physical environment
S2 development requirements	 Ensuring that new development is sustainable & is designed within environmental constraints Taking a risk-based, precautionary approach to flood risk Avoiding developments with significant negative environmental effects & providing mitigation/compensation where this is unavoidable Taking account of existing & proposed infrastructure (e.g. water supply, water resources, highway network)
S4 employment	 Building a strong, competitive economy with a balanced mix of businesses, jobs & homes through which the local economy can flourish
S6 transport	 Promotion of safe, efficient & sustainable movement of people & goods within the context of reducing the need to travel
S7 natural & historic heritage	 Herefordshire's historic & natural heritage will be protected, restored or enhanced

⁵ The Planning System: General Principles Para. 10 (2005, ODPM)

DR1 design	 Promoting or reinforcing character & appearance of locality in
	terms of layout, scale, mass etc.
	 Respecting the context of the site
	 Including measures to address the conservation of energy & water
	and avoiding nuisance & pollution
DR2 land use &	 Avoiding prejudice to the amenity or continued use of adjoining
activity	land & buildings
DR4 environment	 Minimising resource use, including water & energy
	 Safeguarding the availability & quality of surface & groundwater
	supplies
	 Avoiding the creation of or exacerbation of flooding or pollution
	problems
	 Avoiding adverse effects to other land users, residential amenity or
	the environment
DR6 water	 Resisting development where there is an unacceptable risk to the
resources	availability or quality of water resources
DR7 flood risk	
DD40	Avoiding the unacceptable risk of flooding
DR13 noise	 Inclusion of appropriate measures to mitigate noise impact to
	acceptable levels
	 Consideration of the quiet enjoyment & tranquillity of the wider
	countryside, landscape, wildlife areas & historic features
E12 farm	 Encourages the diversification of local farmer based economies
diversification	
E13 agricultural &	 Avoiding adverse impacts on residential amenity and the
forestry	environment
development	
-	
T6 walking	 Acknowledgement of individual & network value of walking routes
-	 Demonstration that local/strategic significance of walking routes
	through development sites is considered
	 Respecting utility, convenience, recreational value, attractiveness
	& historical significance of public rights of way
	 Ensuring public right of ways are kept open and usable during
	development works
T8 Road Hierarchy	 New accesses onto the strategic highway network will not be
	encouraged & should not inhibit the strategic function of these
	routes.
	 Development proposals needing access onto the road network
	should have regard to certain issues (as set out).
LA1 Areas of	 Giving priority to the protection & enhancement of the natural
Outstanding	beauty & amenity of AONBs
Natural Beauty	
Indiural Deduly	 Providing guidance on which types of development will be permitted and of exceptions to this.
1 A 2 londocoro	
LA2 landscape	 Avoiding adverse effects on overall character of the landscape or its kow attributes or features
character & areas	its key attributes or features
least resilient to	 Landscape character should influence design, scale, nature & site
change	selection
LA3 setting of	 Avoiding development which has adverse effects on the landscape
settlements	setting of settlements
	 Protection & enhancement of visual approaches into settlements,
	views of key buildings, ridgelines & valued surrounding open
	countryside, for example
LA4 protection of	 Avoiding adverse effects on the historic character, appearance &
historic parks &	setting etc of registered & unregistered parks & gardens
gardens	 Submission of historic landscape appraisal report & restoration
	scheme where proposals affects such areas
LA5 protection of	 Provides for the enhancement and protection of trees and
trees, woodlands &	hedgerows

hedgerows	
LA6 landscaping	 Submission of landscaping schemes where development proposals
schemes	will affect the visual amenity or character of the location
NC1 biodiversity &	 Consideration of the effects on biodiversity & features of geological
development	interest
	 Retention of existing wildlife corridors with layout & design
	 Avoidance of adverse effects on adjacent biodiversity, or proposals
	which lead to fragmentation, increased isolation or damage to
	protected habitats or species
NC2 sites of	 Development which would adversely affect such sites will not be
international	permitted other than in exceptional circumstances
importance	
NC3 sites of	 Development which would adversely affect such sites will not be
national importance	permitted other than where the reasons clearly outweigh the nature
national importance	conservation value of the site & the national policy to safeguard the
	network of such sites
NC4 sites of local	 Development which would adversely affect such sites will not be
importance	permitted other than where there would be no harm to the
importanoo	substantive nature conservation value of the site, or where
	mitigation & compensatory measures can be taken, or where the
	reasons for development clearly outweigh the need to safeguard
	the nature conservation value of the site
NC5 European &	 Development which would adversely affect particular species will
nationally protected	not be permitted
species	 Where a need for development is demonstrated, strict
000000	conditions/agreements will be imposed
NC6 Biodiversity	 Proposals that threaten priority species or habitats will not be
Action Plan priority	permitted unless reasons for development clearly outweigh the
habitats & species	need to safeguard the habitat or species
NC8 habitat	 The design of new developments should, wherever possible,
creation,	enhance existing wildlife habitats & provide new habitats for wildlife
restoration &	as opportunities arise
enhancement	
NC9 Management	 Proposals including measures for the creation, restoration,
of features of the	enhancement or protection of biodiversity will need to provide for
landscape	the management and monitoring of those features concerned.
important for flora &	
fauna	
HBA4 setting of	 Seeks to protect the setting of listed buildings
listed buildings	
ARCH 1 – 6	 Policies protecting sites / structures of archaeological importance.
Archaeology	
RST9	 Historic route of the H & G canal & associated infrastructure will be
Herefordshire &	safeguarded.
Gloucestershire	 Where original alignment cannot be re-established, a corridor
Canal	allowing for deviations should be safeguarded.
	 New developments on/adjacent to Canal will be required to
1	
	incorporate land for restoration.

SECTION 3: PLANNING ISSUES

3.1 There will be a variety of planning issues associated with the erection of polytunnels. The following list is not exhaustive, but outlines the planning issues that most frequently arise when applications for planning permission are being considered:

Economic Need and Impacts

Issues of relevance to the determination of planning applications may include the potential economic advantages and disadvantages to both the individual grower and to the wider local and national economies and the potential impacts on local tourism and leisure industries or on local services for example.

Landscape and Visual Impacts

The long distance views and prominence of polytunnels in the landscape are an important consideration's, particularly where a development is proposed in an AONB or close to a listed building or other sensitive area.

Residential Amenity

Those living close to polytunnels may be adversely affected by negative visual impact, or general nuisance caused by odour emissions, dust, smoke, chemical fumes, noise or increased traffic movements for example.

Transport

Any highway safety issues should be considered, particularly since polytunnel developments are frequently associated with increased heavy vehicular traffic along narrow country lanes.

Water

Flood risk and surface water run-off should be carefully addressed, as should potential adverse impacts on local water resources. Active management techniques and mitigation measures proposed should also be taken into account.

Biodiversity

Ecological surveys or analyses will provide essential information on how an expanse of polytunnels may affect the biodiversity of an area and its affects on wildlife.

Public Rights of Way

Both the use and enjoyment of public rights of way should not be adversely affected by the erection of polytunnels and the Herefordshire Council has a legal duty to assert and protect the rights of the public in these respects.

Archaeology

Polytunnels and, more often, their associated works, such as the installation of irrigation systems and the creation of access roads or hardstandings, have the potential for impacting on archaeological interests.

SECTION 4: DETAILED ASSESSMENT OF PLANNING ISSUES

- 4.1 The following section sets out in detail how the various planning issues previously outlined should be considered by the applicant at the pre-application stage and by the Council once applications have been submitted.
- 4.2 Although there are often many planning issues that need to be considered when assessing the appropriateness of a polytunnel scheme, the two key issues which must be balanced are: economic benefits/impacts and landscape impacts. It is therefore these that are first discussed below, followed by a number of other planning considerations that must be fully addressed in order that all potential issues surrounding an application can be adequately considered. Although the list is comprehensive, it may not be exhaustive, depending on the particular circumstances of the proposal.

ECONOMIC NEED AND IMPACT

- 4.3 A fundamental argument in favour of polytunnels is the economic benefit, (primarily for farmers, but also potentially for the wider local or national economy), which can be derived from their use, resulting in the production of high value fruit or vegetables.
- 4.4 Herefordshire's economic vulnerability is reflected in and recognised by its inclusion in a wide range of European, national and local funding schemes. The narrow economic base inherited from pre-industrial times largely persists in Herefordshire, where there is still a dependency on food production, processing, rural resource management and tourism.
- 4.5 Planning policies at national, regional and local levels recognise the importance of the agricultural sector. PPS7 advises local authorities to support development proposals that enable farming to become more competitive, sustainable and environmentally friendly and to adapt to changing markets. Herefordshire is part of the Rural Renaissance Zone defined in the Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS) for the West Midlands. Policy PA15 seeks to promote agriculture and farm diversification. Including new innovative crops, on-farm processing and local marketing.
- 4.6 The UDP's overall development strategy was produced in the light of the need to promote a diverse and strengthening rural economy, whilst protecting its quality landscapes and making sustainable use of natural resources. Policy E13 deals with agricultural development and the supporting text refers to the need to balance landscape impact against the operational needs of agriculture, recognising that necessary development is often prominent in the rural landscape.
- 4.7 The economic argument is of particular importance when polytunnel developments are proposed in AONBs. In such instances an applicant must show clear evidence that the development is necessary in terms of providing direct benefits to the local community for example in relation to local services or facilities, particularly in the light of any potential harm to the landscape which may be identified. Where applications relate to undesignated landscapes these economic arguments are still appropriate

since economic benefits to the County (and the UK) are important planning considerations, alongside environmental ones.

(a) Commercial Economic Benefits

The soft fruit industry has, both within previously submitted planning applications/appeals and through general information (such as that produced by British Summer Fruits) outlined the potential economic benefits of producing fruit under cover and these arguments can be produced as part of a planning application. (Where information is commercially sensitive this will be treated confidentially by the Council and any associated paperwork kept out of publicly available files.) The following points were derived primarily from the British Summer Fruits website (www.britishsummerfruits.co.uk) and may be relevant to a planning application:

• Demand for High Quality Produce – it is argued that it is no longer realistic or economic to grow crops such as strawberries in the UK climate to the standards of reliability and quality demanded by today's customers without tunnel protection. This situation also applies to other UK grown crops such as tomatoes, onions, carrots, potatoes, peppers and flowers.

Production Yield and Costs – Prior to the introduction of polytunnels, only 50% of an average yield consisted of class 1 fruit. Protecting fruit under tunnels has increased this to 90%. Protected soft fruit on average produces 30-35% improved class 1 yield versus outdoor non-protected production. This makes growing the crop economically viable.

• Demand and Supply – UK consumers are now demanding a reliable, year-round supply of soft fruits. Where crops are grown in the open air, production is unpredictable due to rainfall preventing harvesting and spoiling fruit. Polytunnel growing enables a longer supply of fresh and quality fruit, which is grown and sold in this country.

• *Growth and Diversification of Agricultural Sector* – The British soft fruit industry has used polytunnel systems to lengthen the growing season from six weeks to eight months or more. This has significantly reduced the amount of soft fruit imported into the UK, ensuring that the British soft fruit industry is economically successful.

(b) Wider Benefits to the Local Rural Economy or the National Economy

4.8 In addition to the commercial/business economic benefits of producing crops under tunnels, there may also be economic benefits to both the economy of the wider rural community and the agricultural economic prosperity of the country as a whole. It is those benefits to the local or national economy that are likely to carry the more weight in the determination of a planning application than those economic benefits to individual businesses. Therefore properly evidenced statements of such advantages should be an important component of any planning application.

• *Employment and the Rural Economy* – The soft fruit industry is labour intensive compared to many other parts of the agricultural sector. Temporary staff are taken on toworki on fruit farms where polytunnels extend the growing season and can be employed for longer parts of the year than was previously the case before the introduction of tunnel growing. Much of the labour used is temporary foreign labour. During harvesting, these seasonal workers are brought in to a growing area. At this time they make some contribution to the local economy by spending money in local shops and businesses and make use of local services, for example. In addition soft fruit enterprises will

purchase goods and services from elsewhere both locally and in the UK, helping to support jobs in supplier companies.

Impact on local services.

The number of additional employees required to work on fruit farms has resulted in an increase in inward migration to rural areas. In some areas this has increased pressures on local services and infrastructure such as schools, police anddoctors' surgeries. Conversely, it can be said that local services are better supported (buses, shops, pubs, schools etc) and that such support is helping to keep these services alive in rural locations, where they have previously struggled to remain economically viable. The positive or negative influence of an increase in local populations, whether temporary or permanent, should be addressed as part of the assessment of the economic effects that polytunnel proposals may have on localities.

• *Pesticide Usage* – The use of polytunnels results in significant reductions in moisture related diseases such as botrytis, downy mildew and black spot, meaning that fewer quantities of pesticides to control these types of diseases have to be purchased and used. This is beneficial not only for the economic viability of the farm, but also for the environment.

• *Reduction in Food Miles* –Increasing land supply will have the effect of reducing foreign imports. This will in turn impact upon international transportation of fruit by air and road at a time when food miles are generally increasing due to demand for more fruit and the distance we drive for it. Whilst the contributions that individual farms make are relatively small, it is considered that weight should be attributed to their share of this overall national economic benefit.

(c) Local Tourism and Leisure – Economic Impacts

4.9 In addition to the economic points raised above, there is another side to the economic impacts of polytunnels, which must also be considered. Landscapes, particularly those that are specifically protected, are an important focus for tourism and other leisure visits to the countryside of Herefordshire, bringing income to the wider rural economy. The visual impacts of polytunnel use could affect these interests. However, it is acknowledged that there is little current statistical evidence produced by the Council or others on the effect of polytunnels on tourism.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 1: ECONOMIC BENEFITS [RSS Policy PA15 and UDP Policy S4]

The benefits of polytunnels in enabling the production of increased quantities and qualities of soft fruit, the sustainability benefits of reducing food miles and the positive contribution to the rural economy are all matters to which considerable weight will be accorded in the balance of considerations.

> LANDSCAPE AND VISUAL IMPACTS

4.10 In Herefordshire where the high quality of the landscape is part of the intrinsic character of the area, the visual impact of polytunnels is often the most significant negative planning issue in connection with polytunnel development. The much valued landscape assets are irreplaceable and must be conserved if sustainable

development is to be achieved. It is the Council's ambition to regenerate rural areas and encourage sustainable development in living communities, whilst recognising the need to protect the historic landscape character and identity.

- 4.11 Applications for tunnels will be expected to fully address the landscape impacts of the proposal, both individually and in the context of other similar developments within visual proximity of the proposal site.
- 4.12 The Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) document Landscape Character Assessment (2004) provides the guidance necessary to enable applicants to ensure that their development proposals comply with the landscape policies of the UDP. It is intended to promote the use of landscape assessment as part of the development control process, to increase awareness of the countryside's character and to ensure that future development is compatible with that character.
- 4.13 It is often inevitable that proposals for development in the countryside will alter the appearance of the landscape. However, the Council's planning policies stress the importance of ensuring that change should be appropriate to its setting and not be allowed to overwhelm and destroy the inherent character of the landscape. The landscape's ability to accept a polytunnel development without undue harm should be a prime consideration.

(a) **Protected Landscapes**

- 4.14 Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty are national statutory landscape designations. Local planning authorities have a duty of care to protect, conserve and enhance the natural beauty and character of these nationally important, high quality landscapes. National guidance, Planning Policy Statement 7 (PPS7) – Sustainable Development in Rural Areas, refers to the special value of AONBs.
- 4.15 The UDP also contains specific policies for development in the two AONBs in Herefordshire, which seek to complement both AONB management plans and reconcile development needs and visitor pressure with the conservation of the landscape and natural resources.
- 4.16 In AONBs, UDP policy LA1 states that development will only be permitted where, it is small scale, does not adversely affect the intrinsic natural beauty of the landscape, and is necessary to facilitate the economic and social well-being of the designated areas and their communities or can enhance the quality of landscape or biodiversity. Clearly the protection of such nationally designated landscapes is of utmost importance and development that adversely impacts upon them will not generally be permitted.
- 4.17 Whilst it may be possible to accommodate change within particularly sensitive or ancient landscapes, the scale of the change is likely to be very limited before the character of the landscape is compromised. This is especially true if the least resilient attributes of landscape character are those that are affected by the change. Applicants should therefore provide site specific assessment of landscape sensitivity and resilience within their landscape assessments that accompany their application as required in Section 5.
- 4.18 In addition to the Council's development plan, the local planning authority will also need to take account of other statutory documents including AONB Management Plans during the determination of a planning application.

4.19 Whilst it is the case that not all polytunnels require planning permission, some have argued that there should be a blanket ban on polytunnel development in AONBs. This is not a feasible option. There may be instances where small scale tunnel developments may be acceptable and it should be acknowledged that AONBs are working landscapes where farming and other businesses should be allowed to thrive where there are no significantly detrimental impacts on the intrinsic natural beauty and character of the protected landscape. Each application within the AONB will be decided on its merits, and the potential impact on the AONB will be considered along with the wider economic and social benefits. Consideration will also be taken into account to the cumulative affect of polytunnel development within the AONBs.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 2: AREAS OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY [UDP Policy LA1]

It should be recognised that farm-scale polytunnels for commercial use is not normally an accepted form of development in AONBs. In such cases where development is proposed and where economic benefits are being weighed against landscape impact, priority will be afforded toprotecting the natural beauty of AONBs.

(b) Landscapes with no statutory designations

- 4.20 Policy LA2 of the UDP states that proposals for new development that would harm the character of the landscape, or its key attributes, as described in the Supplementary Planning Guidance: *Landscape Character Assessment* (2004) will not be permitted and that new development should take account of landscape character. With polytunnel developments, it is most often the large scale, cumulative impact and prominent visibility of such schemes that causes harm to landscape character.
- 4.21 The capacity of different landscape types to accommodate change should be assessed (with information contained in the Landscape Character Assessment SPD and site visits providing the necessary guidance). Some landscapes may be less sensitive, such as those that are intensively farmed, and should be able to tolerate a wider range and higher (although not unlimited) level of change. Development of polytunnels in such areas would reduce the risk of weakening characteristics considered essential to their definition.
- 4.22 One of the major objections raised to polytunnel development is the sheer scale of coverage of land in any one area. This often occurs gradually as farmers expand their polytunnel requirements year on year. The effect on the landscape of an area can be significant and therefore the cumulative impact of tunnel developments will be fully considered during the planning application process. Where it is considered that the policies of the UDP that seek to protect landscape character or that on the setting of a settlement (LA3) would be breached by a polytunnel proposal then it will be refused.
- 4.23 Encouraging growers to take a 'whole farm plan' approach to planning for polytunnels (see Section 6) would help the local planning authority to access the potential cumulative impact of a number of closely located applications, in addition to the impact of rotating polytunnels on one farm at different stages in the fruit growing process. The idea is to clarify where an applicant can and cannot erect polytunnels and under what restrictions. The 'whole farm approach' is promoted by the local planning authority, particularly during pre-application discussions, or where it is

understood that polytunnels are likely to be erected on different parts of a farm at different times and where there are contiguous farms using polytunnels to prevent a large cumulative effect of large blocks of polytunnels. A section on pre-application procedures is set out in Section 6.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 3: CUMULATIVE IMPACT - LIMITS TO POLYTUNNEL COVERAGE [UDP Policies S1, S2, S7, LA1, LA2, LA3 and E13]

The local planning authority will normally seek to secure, via an appropriate legal mechanism (usually a planning condition), a limit as to the total area of an agricultural holding or unit that may accommodate polytunnels.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 4: LANDSCAPE CHARACTER ZONES [UDP Policies S1, S2, S7, LA1, LA2, LA3, LA5, LA6 and E13]

The local planning authority will normally seek to define distinct landscape character zones upon each agricultural holding or unit and secure, via an appropriate legal mechanism (normally a planning condition), a limit as to the total area of polytunnels within each distinct landscape character zone.

(c) Landscape - Mitigation

4.24 Clearly where it is considered by the local planning authority that a polytunnel proposal would cause unacceptable harm to the landscape, it will be refused. However, where it is considered that a development can be made acceptable by limiting the size of polytunnel blocks to break up its total mass or by other mitigation measures this may be reflected in a conditional planning permission. Depending upon the proposal concerned, these mitigation options could include:

(i) Landscaping/Screening – a condition could be attached to a planning permission stating that some form of tree planting is necessary to screen the polytunnels. However, in Herefordshire the nature of the rolling topography can often mean that tree screening is not successful in hiding the potential glare of fields of plastic sheeting, since the tunnels are visible from nearby high ground. Similarly, tree screening can be inappropriate in sensitive landscapes where the normal pattern of low vegetative cover (such as maintained hedgerows) may be detrimentally altered if tall trees are used to disguise polytunnel developments. Tree screening, where it is considered appropriate, can provide the opportunity to re-establish historic field patterns; however this can take decades to become truly effective. If it is possible within the business plan for a farm to identify areas where new polytunnels are likely to be required in the next 2/3 years, then potentially planning permissions can be obtained in advance (using the whole farm approach) so that landscaping schemes involving new planting can be implemented before the polytunnels are erected, giving them time to become effective.

Pre-application consultation with the conservation officers of the Council and their subsequent recommendations should be taken into account and conditions will be imposed on planning permissions as appropriate. (*ii*) Use of non-reflective materials – some experiments have taken place using different coloured or less- reflective alternatives to the usual type of plastic tunnel sheeting, however, results have proved disappointing due to poor light levels reaching the plants beneath and no marked reduction in the negative impacts of the tunnels' appearance. However, with technology continually developing this situation may change in the future. Planning applicants should ensure that the technical specifications of the tunnels are detailed, including the type of material proposed as a covering to the metal frames.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 5: LANDSCAPE IMPACT – MITIGATION [UDP Policies S1, S2, S7, DR1, LA1, LA2, LA3, LA4, LA5 and E13]

The local planning authority will not allow polytunnels to be erected in areas or individual fields that create a significant visual intrusion within the landscape and where their impacts cannot satisfactorily be mitigated by a landscaping scheme comprising indigenous species in the medium term.

(iii) Periods of coverage – when crops do not need to be protected, all polythene should be removed from the metal hoops of the tunnels during these periods of the year to help minimise the visual impacts of the development.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 6: POLYTHENE REMOVAL [UDP Policies S1, S2, S7, DR1, LA1, LA2, LA3 and E13]

The local planning authority will normally attach a planning condition to any grant of planning permission ensuring that polytunnels are not covered with polythene during certain period(s) of each calendar year.

(d) Listed Buildings, Historic Parks and Gardens, Scheduled Ancient Monuments

- 4.25 The erection of polytunnels, construction of reservoirs and other associated works (such as the access roads and hardstandings) are likely to have a significant impact on the landscape and setting of designated and other national or regionally important sites. These impacts will be assessed in accordance with policies LA4, ARCH3 and HBA4 at the pre-determination stage of a planning application and, where appropriate, propose mitigation measures to address any adverse impacts.
- 4.26 The effect of a development on the character and setting of listed buildings is a particular material consideration in determining planning applications, since there are a plethora of such buildings throughout the Herefordshire countryside. Section 66 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 requires the local planning authority to have special regard to the desirability of preserving listed buildings or their settings. The UDP similarly contains policy HBA4 which seeks to protect the setting of listed buildings. Whether or not a polytunnel development would adversely affect such a building should be assessed by a relevant historic buildings/conservation expert, who will provide guidance to the Council to determine whether or not impacts are sufficiently detrimental to warrant refusal of an application on these grounds or suggest mitigation measures where necessary.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 7: SETTING OF LISTED BUILDINGS AND SCHEDULED ANCIENT MONUMENTS [UDP Policies HBA4 and ARCH3]

Polytunnel developments that adversely affect the setting of listed building(s) or Schedule Ancient Monument will be not be permitted by the local planning authority.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 8: HISTORIC PARKS AND GARDENS [UDP Policy LA4]

Polytunnel developments will not be permitted upon a registered historic park or garden nor will developments be allowed that adversely affect their setting. The same approach will apply to unregistered parks and gardens recognised and identified by Herefordshire Council as having local importance.

> RESIDENTIAL AMENITY

4.27 In areas where polytunnels are erected close to dwellings, local residents are frequently aggrieved by a number of issues which affect their residential amenity, including:

(a) **Proximity to dwellings – Mitigation**

4.28 A condition could be imposed stating that polytunnels should not be erected within a certain distance of dwellinghouses, for example 50 metres depending on the scheme in question. Deviations from this general safeguarding distance should only be permitted in exceptional circumstances and where topography and natural screening of the site allows. The distance of 50 metres was used in the Polytunnel Voluntary Code of Practice.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 9: RESIDENTIAL AMENITY – DISTANCE FROM DWELLINGS (BUFFER ZONES) [UDP Policies DR2 and E13]

No polytunnels or associated development (works, storage, servicing accesses, toilets etc) shall be sited within a minimum distance of 30 metres of the boundary of any residential curtilage and 50 metres of any dwelling whichever distance is the greater.

4.29 If such a requirement is part of a permission then it will also be made clear through the use of planning conditions that any 'buffer zone' must be kept free from all associated storage, not be used as a vehicular access or for general activities connected with the operation of the tunnel growing or harvesting. This requirement only relates to the associate operations of the polytunnel development. Normal agricultural operations including crop growing and access to fields or crops for management will not be excluded. This is necessary to ensure that the amenities of those living nearby are not detrimentally affected by noise, vehicular activities and adverse visual impacts of the storage of tunnel associated materials. Consultations have revealed that existing buffer zones are kept free of tunnels; however the space

is frequently made use of for a range of other activities which impact adversely upon their residential amenities.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 10: RESIDENTIAL AMENITY – BUFFER ZONES [Policies S2, DR2 and E13]

The local planning authority will normally attach a planning condition ensuring that any 'buffer zones' around polytunnels are permanently kept free from associated storage, are not used as vehicular accesses or for other activities connected with the operation of the polytunnel development. Normal agricultural activities will still be allowed to occur in these areas, as they would do if polytunnels were not present.

4.30 In addition to providing 'buffer zones' around the margins of polytunnel sites where they are close to residential properties, it may also be appropriate to impose conditions relating to the maximum acceptable height of the tunnels in sensitive locations. Tunnel heights can vary significantly depending on the crop being grown and the methods of production. To clarify the maximum permitted height would ensure that residential amenities can be protected.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 11: POLYTUNNEL HEIGHT [UDP Policies S1, S2, S7, DR1, E13, LA1 LA2 and LA3]

The local planning authority will attach a planning condition to any grant of planning permission controlling the height of the polytunnel(s) above existing ground level.

(b) Noise

- 4.31 Noise can be created by machinery operations, construction and by wind and rain upon the polythene. It can also be created by an increase in vehicular movements. Those living in close proximity to agricultural polytunnels have indicated that there is an appreciable amount of noise generated through the elements and also by the, often significant, numbers of fruit pickers during the harvesting season. As well as general noise, this can be exacerbated by the use of radios being played at high volume. It is reported to be the case that the majority of such noise occurs during the early hours of the morning and later in the evening when pickers arrive and depart the fields.
- 4.32 In order to alleviate noise impacts, Environmental Health legislation is the standard control mechanism, however, conditions can also be attached to permissions which regulate the times when noise-generating activities can take place. This is particularly relevant if polytunnels are located close to residential properties. In addition to planning conditions, good management can help alleviate potential problems particularly those associated with the playing of music close to residential properties and should be practised by tunnel farmers in order to help maintain respectful relationships with those who live close to the tunnels.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 12: RESIDENTIAL AMENITY – NOISE [UDP Policies DR2, DR13 and E13]

The local planning authority will refuse planning applications that would result in an undue loss of amenity by way of unacceptable noise to the occupiers of residential properties. All polytunnel developments will be expected to include appropriate measures to mitigate noise impact to an acceptable level.

(c) Plastic Sheeting (local environmental impacts)

- 4.33 There are concerns over the impacts of sections of plastic sheeting coming away from the tunnel frames in high winds and blowing onto adjacent properties and into roads. The plastic can become particularly brittle when it has been used over several seasons due to the effects of sunlight and heat.
- 4.34 The majority of plastic sheeting used to cover polytunnels is not yet biodegradable and is therefore difficult to dispose of once it needs to be replaced. A typical lifespan for the thicker plastics is up to five years. Since it is in farmers' interests to replace plastic sheeting which is damaged, it is unlikely that planning conditions would be appropriate to regulate when the sheeting is replaced. Conditions could be used to ensure that waste plastic is disposed of promptly and appropriately in accordance with waste regulations to avoid nuisance to the local environment. Similarly if a polytunnel operation ceases for any reason the owner should be made to remove any waste plastic promptly and completely and be suitably recycled in the approved scheme. Whilst burning of plastic is not permitted by regulations, recycling of sheeting is to be undertaken at appropriate facilities.

(d) Lighting

4.35 Where artificial lighting either for growing or for security is proposed, this should be kept to the minimum necessary and included within the planning application. There can be adverse impacts on the amenities of those living near to the site as a result of light spillage, which may be mitigated through careful positioning, screening or limitations on brightness.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDANCE 13: EXTERNAL LIGHTING [UDP Policies DR2, DR14 and E13

The local planning authority will normally attach a planning condition requiring the submission for approval of full details of all external lighting (if any) to be installed upon the site (including upon the external elevations of the building(s) or polytunnel(s).

(e) Negative visual impacts of polytunnels

4.36 This is particularly problematic when the tunnels are in close proximity to domestic curtilages. It is because the tunnels can be substantial in height; highly visually intrusive because of the white, reflective appearance of the plastic and they usually cover large expanses of land that problems are caused for those living close by. Additionally, the polytunnel frames often remain in place during the winter months over several years and can still have a negative visual impact on the locality.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 14: REDUNDANCY OF POLYTUNNELS [UDP Policies DR2 and E13]

The local planning authority will attach a condition to any planning permission stating that:

'In the event of the polytunnels hereby permitted becoming redundant the polytunnels, including the supporting structures and any structures, fixtures and fittings within them, shall be removed from the application site within a period of six months.'

> HIGHWAY MATTERS

(a) Highway Safety and Access

- 4.37 The primary cause for concern amongst residents living close to polytunnels is the increase in the number and frequency of lorry movements on narrow rural lanes both during the harvesting season and when the tunnels are erected or dismantled. Some residents, however, state that a high level of HGV movements occurs during most months of the year. Such lorries, particularly large articulated ones, have caused worries over highway safety, noise (especially early in the morning and later in the evenings), damage to highway surfaces and their verges and small narrow bridges over time and the mud and dust in the roads causing hazardous driving conditions. In addition to lorries, there is concern amongst local residents that when fruit pickers are being employed during harvesting, there is also general increase in the number of cars and buses on rural lanes, used to transport employees to the fields, which again is a cause for concerns over highways safety.
- 4.38 Full consultation should take place with the local highways authority prior to the determination of planning applications to ensure that issues of highway safety are addressed. Where appropriate planning conditions should be imposed as recommended.
- 4.39 Some large-scale developments may require a Transport Assessment/Study. This will be dependent upon existing and anticipated vehicular movements, including heavy or large vehicles. However, in all other instances applications should be accompanied by a written statement (which could be incorporated in the Design and Access Statement) which addresses the amount and type of traffic to be generated and the adequacy of the local highway network to cater with that traffic both in terms of design and capacity. Other matters such as the adequacy of the vehicular means of access(es) to the application site and the adequacy or otherwise of visibility splays should be addressed.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 15: HIGHWAY SAFETY [UDP Policy T8 and S6]

The applicant may need to demonstrate that the vehicular means of access(es) and the local highway network (in terms of both design and capacity) are adequate to cater with the traffic generation, addressing both numbers and types of vehicles.

(b) Public Rights of Way

- 4.40 The public rights of way service of the Herefordshire Council has a legal duty to assert and protect the rights of the public to the use and enjoyment of any public right of way (PROW) in the county (section 130 Highways Act 1980). In addition, PPG17 states that rights of way are an important recreational facility, which local authorities should protect and enhance. Local rights of way in Herefordshire are part of our heritage and form a major recreational resource. They help boost tourism and contribute to local rural economies, in addition to providing a convenient means of travel. For these reasons the UDP contains a number of policies which are relevant to the assertion and protection of the rights of users of PROWs in the County (S1, S2, DR1, DR2, DR4, E13 and T6). If polytunnels directly affect Public Rights of Way a PROW assessment will be required to accompany the application.
- 4.41 Polytunnels can have significant impacts on public rights of way since they are often located in fields crossed by these access routes. They can affect both the use and enjoyment of a PROW. Over the last few years the Council has received numerous valid reports from members of the public describing the impact of polytunnels on their use and enjoyment of public paths in the County. The main problems encountered are:
 - the obstruction of the PROW by polytunnel support frames, plastic sheeting, growing beds, wires and ancillary materials such as boxes, irrigation pipes and sundry tools and equipment;
 - water run-off leading to waterlogged surfaces;
 - the day to day farming operations associated with polytunnel crop production, including heavy and light mechanical vehicles, over spraying with chemicals and water and erecting and removing frames and plastic sheeting;
 - damage to the surface of paths caused by vehicles;
 - the loss of long distance views from a PROW crossing land covered by tunnels;
 - the loss of short distance views available to the public from the PROW crossing land covered by tunnels;
 - the impact on views from a distant PROW over land covered by polytunnels;
 - litter and general mess associated with a labour intensive operation;
 - lack of sufficient toilet and washing facilities for polytunnel workers leading to 'misuse' of adjoining hedges and woodlands;
 - noise and dust associated with increased machinery movement in the area; and
 - the destruction of natural and historic features such as path surfaces, hedgerows and ditches etc.
- 4.42 Mitigation of the impacts of polytunnels on public rights of way is something that developers should take into consideration when seeking planning permission.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 16: PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY [UDP PolicyT6]

There shall be no polytunnels erected within 2 metres of the centre line of a public right of way and no polytunnels sited within 3 metres of the centre line of a bridleway. These distances are to be taken as minimum requirement and whilst applications will be considered on their merits, issues such as surface water run-off, safety and impact on views will require greater distances.

- 4.43 Where distant views over polytunnels are available from a PROW the guidance is as follows:
 - Consideration should be given to impacts on both the local tourist economy and on those who choose to live and work in Herefordshire, particularly in designated areas such as AONBs and Conservation Areas.

> WATER

Polytunnel development raises huge implications for surface water management, drainage and pollution, flood risk and biodiversity. The severity of these implications can be dramatically reduced by the implementation of practical, common sense measures that could be implemented through the planning process.

(a) Flood Risk

- 4.44 The risk of increased surface water run-off is likely to rise with the use of polytunnels because of the impermeable layer that plastic sheeting on a large scale can create. This is similar to the surface water run-off problems created in urban areas by roads and hard surfacing etc. With an increase in run-off, particularly during periods of heavy rainfall, there is often a greater risk of localised flooding. Indeed this problem has already been reported by those living close to existing polytunnel development who consider that the flooding of nearby roads has become a more frequent problem since the tunnels have been erected.
- 4.45 The susceptibility of land to flooding is a material consideration when assessing planning applications. This applies to polytunnels just as it does to other forms of development. Both the Government and the UDP set out the importance that is attached to the management and reduction of flood risk in the planning process, recognising the uncertainties that are inherent in the prediction of flooding and that flood risk is expected to increase as a result of climate change.
- 4.46 It is necessary for the local planning authority to ensure that development in flood risk areas, or elsewhere in catchments, does not create or exacerbate flood risk to other land. For these reasons the UDP states;

"...development within land at risk of flooding should generally be avoided, and will only be permitted where no alternative location is available on land at lower risk of flooding and which is otherwise suitable in planning terms... Developments in flood risk areas should result in no net loss of flood plain storage, should not impede water flows and not increase flood risk elsewhere." (UDP, paragraph 4.5.7)

- 4.47 The Environment Agency recommends that polytunnels be sited outside any areas at high risk of flooding (as defined in PPS25, i.e. with a 1% annual probability of occurrence) to avoid impact on flood flows and in the interest of preventing flood risk elsewhere. In addition, it is not in most cases considered desirable or practicable for applicants to operate tunnels in these flood prone areas.
- 4.48 Prospective developers are guided specifically by policies DR4 and DR7 of the UDP and the Environment Agency will be consulted on planning applications for larger polytunnel developments or those in areas particularly prone to flooding and their advice taken into account. A flood risk assessment may be needed in accordance with the requirements of Government planning guidance on flooding provided in PPS25. (See Section 5 for more information on Flood Risk Assessments).

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 17: FLUVIAL FLOODPLAINS [UDP Policy DR7]

No polytunnels shall be sited within the fluvial floodplain (i.e. the 1% plus climate change fluvial floodplain extent).

(b) Surface Water Drainage and Water Quality/Pollution Prevention

- 4.49
- Active water management is required as mitigation to prevent harm to existing watercourses, ecological assets, soil erosion and wherever possible create new benefits. In general terms the slowing up of water before it enters watercourses is a principle to be followed. The use of sustainable drainage systems (SuDS) slows water flow and filters out nutrients and sediment before it enters the watercourses.
- 2. Mitigation management measures would be:
 - Providing surface water attenuation such as storage tanks, lagoons or farm storage reservoirs.
 - Discharging from surface water attenuation at greenfield discharge rate.
 - Discharging into existing drainage ditches or constructing them where they do not exist so there is a logical flow into the greater river system.
 - Constructing drainage channels/tile drains/French drains etc as necessary so that surface water run-off from polytunnel development is captured effectively and directed into attenuation lagoons.
- 3. Applicants are advised to carefully consider the location of polytunnels in their proposals in respect to the proximity of all watercourses/water features and incorporate appropriate attenuation measures and pollution prevention. The risk of pollution and detriment to habitat can be minimised by careful siting of structures and management of drainage and irrigation water to minimise soil erosion and nitrification of waters. Applicants are also advised to include allowances for increased rainfall and the effects of climate change in their proposals. All such information will also need to be provided to the Environment Agency as an environmental report.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 18: SURFACE WATER DRAINAGE [UDP Policy DR4, DR6 and DR7]

A Flood Risk Assessment will be required for all developments over 1 hectare, which should address surface water run-off. Any such drainage report should consider restricting run-off to the Greenfield rates and detail what attenuation is to take place designed to the 1% with climate change standard (Annex B2 PPS25) to prevent flood risk along with how the polytunnels are designed to prevent run-off and erosion issues and pollution of the water environment.

(c) Water Resources

- 4.50 Policies DR4 and DR6 of the UDP provide guidance on the need to protect the availability and quality of water resources. Water is an essential resource, the pollution of which can have serious effects on drinking water supplies (including private water supplies) and ecology. Inappropriate agricultural activities can be a risk to both surface and groundwater quality and quantity. In particular, groundwater requires particular protection from both contamination and over-exploitation. The availability of groundwater can be affected by changes in land use such as the increased use of large-scale agricultural polytunnels, which may restrict recharge through increases in impervious surfaces or the diversion of flows. Groundwater forms part of the base flows of water courses and is vital to ensure the dilution of discharges, maintenance of water supplies and biodiversity. Both water efficiency and water neutrality (betterment) are key elements of the Government's climate change (reduction) agenda.
- 4.51 In some parts of Herefordshire there are issues surrounding 'low flows' of local rivers (information is based on the Environment Agency's Catchment Abstraction Management Strategies (CAMS)), such as the potential loss of flora and fauna and changes in species distribution. Whilst many existing polytunnel businesses and applicants for new polytunnel planning permissions either already use or seek to use trickle irrigation methods, this form of irrigation is currently exempt from requiring an Environment Agency water abstraction licence. However, the Water Act 2003 ends this exemption and will bring trickle irrigation into the licensing system. It is expected that these new controls will not be implemented by the Environment Agency before October 2008 at the earliest.
- 4.52 The Environment Agency does, however, seek detailed information on proposed water use and water management from prospective polytunnels developers, hence these are material considerations in determining whether or not to grant planning permission. This is particularly important in the context of both low flow problem areas and where there may be a potential detrimental impact on the water environment of SSSIs and SACs, as well as Special Protection Areas (SPAs) and Ramsar Sites (such as sedimentation, pollution or adverse impacts on biodiversity). In the case of SAC/SPA/Ramsar sites is may also be necessary for applications to include a Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) in line with the EC Habitats Directive (1992).
- 4.53 Planning applications for polytunnels on a significant scale (on sites of 1 hectare or more) should therefore detail the proposed water use in the context of the catchment area and water management techniques through the production of a detailed Water Resources Study/Audit. In cases where small scale polytunnels are not proposing to use water irrigation from low flow rivers or in areas away from SSSIs or SACs then a brief statement of water use and efficiency techniques could suffice. (For more information on Water Resources Studies and Audits see Section 5).

> BIODIVERSITY

4.54 Since the effects on the biodiversity of an expanse of polytunnels, (including effects of irrigation techniques, soil sterilisation, loss of habitat and chemical usage) are not always apparent; any planning application for polytunnels should include an ecological survey/analysis. This should include plans for the protection and enhancement of the biodiversity of the area and proposals for mitigation techniques, in line with the guidance provided in PPS9. Reference should also be made to

Herefordshire Council's Biodiversity SPG and Local Biodiversity Action Plan (LBAP). Further advice on ecological assessments is provided in Section 5.

4.55 The way in which land is reinstated following the cessation of polytunnel use on an area of land is critical in terms of both biodiversity and visual impact. During the assessment of a planning application, the local planning authority will need to be satisfied that there has been detailed consideration of high quality land reinstatement and even improvement of the natural environment. The imposition of a planning condition regarding reinstatement may be deemed necessary if planning permission is granted for the development in question.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 19: ECOLOGY [UDP Policies NC1, NC2, NC3, NC4, NC5, NC6, NC7, NC8 and NC9]

The local planning authority will need to be satisfied that the habitats of protected species (if any) are protected or mitigated.

SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDELINE 20: ECOLOGY [UDP Policies NC1, NC2, NC3, NC4, NC5, NC6, NC7, NC8 and NC9]

The local planning authority will seek the creation, restoration and enhancement of habitats.

> ARCHAEOLOGY

- 4.56 The development of polytunnels and associated works such as the installation of irrigation systems (reservoirs, pipes etc) and the creation of access roads and hardstanding areas has the potential for impacting on archaeological deposits and other historic environment interests. It will be important to assess the impact of such proposals in line with policies ARCH3, ARCH4, ARCH5 and, where appropriate, carry out pre-determination investigation (ARCH1) or post-determination recording (ARCH6).
- 4.57 Reservoirs are particularly intrusive elements of a polytunnel development in relation to the historic environment due to the scale of the earthmoving operations involved and the permanency of the created feature. Careful design of reservoirs will be required to mitigate their impact on the landscape and historical features.
- 4.58 Any associated ground works such as surface water drainage and sustainable drainage systems will be expected to follow the requirements and guidelines set out in the Councils Archaeology and Development SPD.

SECTION 5: PLANNING APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS

- 5.1 In order for a comprehensive planning assessment to be made by the local authority when a planning application is submitted for consideration, it may be necessary for the applicant to supply additional information. This is particularly the case if the application is for large-scale development or where the development site is located in a sensitive area. Pre-application discussions should take place with a development control officer prior to submission to ascertain what additional documentation may be deemed necessary. Applications for planning may fail due to lack of sufficient evidence. Details as to the requirements of a planning application to ensure that it is a valid application can be found in the Council's 'Planning Application Requirements' document available on request or on the Council's website.
- 5.2 In addition to the standard requirement of six copies of application forms, appropriately scaled and detailed plans, elevations and requisite fee, the following additional information may be required:

DESIGN AND ACCESS STATEMENTS

- 5.3 Any new development will require an overall design concept to be submitted based on survey and analysis data to establish a framework for the detailed design of the scheme. This will assist in assessing the application against the Council's design policies and objectives. Proposals for larger polytunnel developments should explain the principles that have been adopted for the site and its wider context. An annotated plan should be submitted with a planning application showing the site's relationship with the surrounding pattern and form of land uses and activities, landscape, key characteristics and features.
- 5.4 Relevant adjacent development, particularly if there are existing polytunnels, access to the site, all vehicular and pedestrian movements, natural features including watercourses, hedgerows, trees and any wildlife habitats, views into and out of the site, on-site structures and the form and condition of site boundaries should be addressed.
- 5.5 Where relevant to the proposal, full planning applications for complex or large-scale polytunnel schemes or those which are proposed in sensitive areas should be accompanied by a design statement containing a site appraisal and written explanation. A design statement would typically include the following:
 - design principles and design concept;
 - how these are reflected in the layout, scale, visual appearance and landscape;
 - how the design relates to its site and wider area, including how the development has been planned to minimise the effects on the environment; and
 - a summary of the above where this would be of value in public consultation.
- 5.6 Transportation matters should be addressed, including detail of the amount of traffic generated (both hourly and daily) and its type together with an assessment of the adequacy of the local highway network to cater with the traffic generated in terms of both design and capacity. Means of vehicular access(es) to the site, together with the proposed visibility splays will need to be provided.

LANDSCAPE OR VISUAL IMPACT ASSESSMENTS

- 5.7 All applicants will be expected to fully address the landscape impacts of a polytunnel proposal, both individually and in the context of other similar developments within visual proximity of the proposal site.
- 5.8 A landscape impact assessment will be necessary for the vast majority of planning applications since it is the potential harm to the landscape of an area which is one of the key planning considerations in such schemes.
- 5.9 There are numerous publications available which describe various techniques available to identify and assess the landscape and visual effects of development or change. The aforementioned Landscape Character Assessment SPG, is a key It is now generally recognised that The Landscape Institute of document. Environmental Management and Assessment Guidelines for Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment (2nd Edition, SPON Press) is the definitive work in this field, as is Natural England's Joint Character Areas, available online at http://www.countryside.gov.uk/LAR/Landscape/CC/jca.asp.

ECONOMIC ASSESSMENTS

- 5.10 Economic arguments as discussed in section 4 above are often technical ones and in order for the local planning authority to assess their validity and importance adequately, they must be set out in robust manner which is fully evidenced. To simply include in the information accompanying a planning application a set of broad statements will not be acceptable.
- 5.11 In instances where the polytunnels proposed are on a small scale, a simple business case may suffice. It is important to clarify requirements with a development management officer prior to the submission of a planning application. The more economic information that can be provided, the better the understanding of an applicant's business venture and associated business case, and its likely impact of the local economy. Appendix 1 provides some helpful background questions which an applicant is encouraged to answer:
- 5.12 A comprehensive economic impact assessment or appraisal should be submitted alongside proposals for large-scale polytunnel schemes. Again, it is essential to discuss the proposal with a development management officer prior to submission of an application.
- 5.13 In respect of the potential impacts of a large-scale polytunnel development in the AONB, the applicant may find it appropriate to submit a balance sheet analysis of the economic issues and the wider relationship between agriculture and other interests. This would establish the relative contribution of each to the local economy.
- 5.14 Appendix 2 sets out an example of the components of a balance sheet analysis, which could be used to outline how such a study might be structured⁶.
- 5.15 Since it is likely that such in depth economic analyses are likely to be very costly, it may be useful for large-scale growers who anticipate that they will be required to

⁶ Source: An Investigation into Polytunnel Development in AONBs and National Parks – The Countryside Agency, January 2006, Entec UK Limited

submit such detailed planning applications in the future to work together to produce an economic assessment analysis, thereby reducing costs and avoiding unnecessary duplication of work. This could be particularly relevant in Herefordshire where there are a number of large-scale soft fruit producers in one county. Where a proposal site does not fall within a designated landscape area, it may still be necessary to undertake a similar balance sheet analysis, since the high quality of landscapes throughout the County is one of its primary assets that is afforded specific protection through the UDP.

FLOOD RISK ASSESSMENTS

- 5.16 In areas particularly prone to flooding and in respect of planning applications for larger polytunnel developments (sites of 1 hectare or more), the Environment Agency will be consulted. A Flood Risk Assessment may be necessary in accordance with the requirements of PPS25. Where such a Flood Risk Assessment is deemed necessary, it should be appropriate to the scale and nature of the development and should consider:
 - (f) flood risk and surface water run-off implications;
 - (g) any increase risk arising elsewhere;
 - (h) measures proposed to deal with these risks and effects, e.g. restricting run-off to the Greenfield rates;
 - explaining what attenuation measures are in place designed to the 1% with climate change standard (annex B2 PPS25) to prevent flood risk; and
 - (j) how the polytunnels are designed to prevent run-off and erosion issues.

WATER RESOURCES STUDIES/AUDITS

- 5.17 Planning applications for polytunnels on a significant scale (sites of 1 hectare or more) should detail the proposed water use in the context of the catchment area and water management techniques through the production of a detailed Water Resources Study/Audit. The Water Audit could include the identification of a number of water efficiency measures such as, for example;
 - rainwater harvesting from water run-off from the polytunnels and/or recirculation programmes, and
 - the use of buffer zones around polytunnels to help prevent chemical leaching into streams and nearby watercourses.

This Water Audit will be looked at in detail by the Environment Agency, as part of the application for approval.

5.18 In cases where small scale polytunnels, not proposing to use water irrigation from low flow rivers or in areas away from SSSIs or SACs, a brief statement of water use and efficiency techniques could suffice.

ECOLOGICAL APPRAISALS/NATURE CONSERVATION ASSESSMENTS

5.19 A wildlife habitat survey carried out by a suitably qualified and experienced ecologist and at an appropriate time of year will be required where a proposal affects a site which is known to have, or is suspected to have, any species protected under the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981, Conservation (Natural Habitats etc) Regulations 1994 or Protection of Badgers Act, 1992. This will include badgers, bats, certain reptiles and breeding birds. Should habitats or species of significance be identified, further assessment will be required to determine the impact of the development on the wildlife and proposed mitigation to minimise the impact. Applications for the development in the countryside which affect sensitive areas which must be accompanied by ecological assessments and include proposals for long-term maintenance and management.

- 5.20 The following list should enable potential applicants to satisfy the expected level of detail required as part of a tunnel application:
 - A records centre search and extended phase 1 habitat survey, conducted at an appropriate time of year and including an assessment of the presence of protected species and, or the potential of the habitats present to support protected species must be submitted with the application. This should include maps showing phase 1 habitats present, distribution of species and the location and type of existing and proposed polytunnels. Any potential impacts on these features should be identified (Note information on badgers, if present, should be submitted in a separate confidential report.
 - Further protected species surveys at an appropriate time of year will be required for any protected species that have potential to be present or have been found. Pre-application discussion with the County ecologist is recommended to ensure clarity in regard of survey and assessment requirements. A Natural England license is required for any development that would affect a European Protected Species. In addition to protected species, the presence of any priority habitats or species and LBAP habitats and species should also be identified along with any potential impacts.
 - Any European sites such as Special Area of Conservation (SAC) or Special Protection Area (SPA) or nationally designated sites such as Sites of Specific Scientific Interest (SSSIs) within a minimum of 2km of he proposal should be identified along with any potential impacts upon them. Natural England and the Environment Agency must be consulted as to the need for Habitat Regulations Assessment where a SAC or SPA may be affected. Any locally designated sites of wildlife or geological importance must be identified along with any impacts on them. The assessment must identify and describe potential development impacts likely to affect the species and, or their habitats identified (these should include direct and indirect effects both on-site and off-site during site preparation, construction and subsequent working practices). Where harm is likely, evidence must be submitted to show:
 - How alternative designs or locations have been considered;
 - How adverse effects will be avoided wherever possible;
 - How unavoidable impacts will be mitigated or reduced;
 - How impacts that cannot be avoided or mitigated will be compensated.
 - In addition, in accordance with the local authority's duty under Section 40 of the Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act (2006) and PSS9 – Biodiversity and Geological Conservation, proposals that will enhance, restore or add to biodiversity interests will be welcomed. This could include provision of bird and bat boxes/tubes as well as the planting of native species within landscaping schemes and restoration of habitats.

- •
- The retention of existing trees, hedgerows and other biodiversity features on the site should be sought. A tree survey in accordance with BS5837:2005 Trees in relation to Construction may be required. Preapplication discussion with the County ecologists is recommended to ensure clarity in regard of survey and assessment requirements.
- Opportunities for creation of BAP habitats where appropriate.
- All proposals will require compliance with Herefordshire Council's UDP policies for nature conservation (NC1-NC9) and Government Guidance. (See Herefordshire Council's Biodiversity SPG for further information).

STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY CONSULTATION

- 5.21 Since many proposals for large-scale polytunnel development are likely to produce significant public interest or controversy and can often affect the amenities of nearby residents, where this is likely to be the case, it is advised that the applicant enter into early discussions with Parish Councils and local people in order to discuss any potential problems and solutions before planning permission is sought. Sometimes this will also involve important consultees such as the Environment Agency, Natural England and the Council's traffic manager. Planning officers will, at this early stage, advise applicants if their proposals are likely to be considered 'significant' and therefore need to be the subject of specific community involvement measures. This advice is contained formally within the Council's *Statement of Community Involvement*.
- 5.22 At the application stage, a statement of community consultation should be submitted to the local planning authority detailing how the applicant has approached this and what the outcomes were. This will assist the passage of the application through the planning process.

OTHER INFORMATION

- 5.23 In addition to the aforementioned documents, there may be a variety of other studies or assessments that may need to accompany certain planning applications depending on their scale and location. The Council's development control officers will be able to discuss such requirements with potential applicants on a case-by-case basis. It is therefore important for potential developers to engage in pre-application discussions. The following lists sets out the majority of possible additional information that may be required:
 - Draft Travel Plans
 - Legal Agreements
 - Sustainability Appraisal
 - Listed Building or Conservation Area Appraisal
 - Archaeological Assessment
 - Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA)
 - Noise Assessment
 - Public Rights of Way Assessment
 - Transport Assessments

SECTION 6: PRE-APPLICATION PLANNING GUIDANCE

TEMPORARY PLANNING PERMISSIONS

- 6.1 During the consultation process of producing this document, it was suggested that permanent planning permissions should not be permitted for polytunnels. Instead permissions could be granted on a temporary basis; meaning that there would be some certainty about how long polytunnels would be located in any particular field. This argument, however, is one that is not straightforward.
- 6.2 Where polytunnels are required for the production of ground grown crops to be rotated on a predetermined regular basis, for example every three years, then it may be reasonable for a time limited planning permission to be granted. Indeed, granting permission for three or four years would provide some certainty to those living or working nearby that the tunnels would not be a permanent feature of the landscape.
- 6.3 However, the lifespan of a crop varies according to crop type and variety. Some strawberries may be re-established after three years, whereas raspberries and cherries will remain in situ for much longer. Therefore any rotation periods must take into account the needs of the crop. To grant permissions limited to two or three years would therefore not be appropriate to the needs of growers, particularly as future crop breeding will improve the productive life of many plant types. In addition, it may not be economically viable for polytunnels and associated infrastructure to be developed for only a short time, then subsequently removed. When an application for planning permission is received, it should be made clear by the applicant that if the tunnels are only required in certain positions for a limited period, then an appropriate time limited planning permission can be considered.

PRE-APPLICATION DISCUSSIONS

- 6.4 It would assist both potential applicants and the local planning authority if a tiered planning approach is taken to large scale polytunnel developments. This would highlight any significant issues at an early stage in the process and identify the likely viability of an application and the required additional information. This would reduce the likelihood of a significantly adverse impact case coming to the application stage, thus reducing workload pressures within the local planning authority and unnecessary expenditure on the part of the applicant.
- 6.5 The following steps outline the most appropriate way to approach polytunnel development proposals that require planning permission:
 - 1. Pre-application assessment and informal discussion to highlight significant issues and guide what additional information will be required.
 - 2. A checklist of what information is required for the planning application based on the initial assessment drawn up by the case office in conjunction with the applicant.
- 6.6 It should be made clear during pre-application discussions that although such an assessment will highlight significant issues relating to the proposal it might be

necessary to carry out further assessment work to inform the determination, depending on the scale, location and nature of the proposal.

WHOLE FARM PLANS

- 6.7 Whilst applicants have the right to apply for planning permission on the basis of each individual polytunnel or each individual field, it is the view of the local planning authority that it would be preferable for applications relating to large agricultural holdings to be presented as a 'whole farm' application. Such applications ensure a holistic approach rather than a piecemeal approach and give certainty to both the applicant to plan the business and the local community as to the longer-term environmental impacts.
- 6.8 The most appropriate way to approach this matter is for applicants to engage with the local planning authority in pre-application discussions to establish the planning constraints. The applicants would then need to engage with officers of the Council, the local community and other bodies (e.g. Environment Agency) to address the identified planning constraints. A sieve-map analysis can then be created whereby one can attempt to agree where upon the holding polytunnels should not be sited (if anywhere). This would normally then leave less sensitive area(s) where polytunnels could potentially be sited. However, this does not mean that all such areas should be covered due to the issue of cumulative landscape impact highlighted earlier within this SPD.
- 6.9 Whole farm plans can be useful on farms where crop rotation methods are employed. Usually if planning permission is granted on a field by field basis, then each time the polytunnels (plastic and frames etc) are removed the grower will have to re-apply for planning permission to re-erect them in a few years' time. However, if a whole farm plan planning permission is granted then removal and re-erection of tunnels will not require repeat planning permissions so long as the land in question was appropriately zoned as part of the original permission. This approach is helpful to both nearby homeowners and to growers since it will provide both certainty as to where polytunnel are to be erected and give the grower the opportunity to formulate longer term business plans for the farm holding.
- 6.10 Attached, as Appendix 3 is a copy of a Committee Report in relation to a 'whole farm' planning application at Withers Farm north of Ledbury, where a sieve-map analysis was undertaken.

APPENDIX 1: ECONOMIC CRITERIA – BUSINESS CASE

Polytunnel Business Case – Economic Criteria

1.	Estimated acreage?
2.	Estimated tonnage to be grown?
2a.	Likely market destinations?
2b.	Use of local hauliers?
2c.	Source of packaging?
3.	Gross value added – estimated market value of crop?
4.	Approximate numbers of people to be employed?
4a.	Hourly rate x hours per week x number of weeks?
4b.	Weekend working?
5.	Fulltime/seasonal worker split?
6.	Local/Migrant worker split?
6a.	Age group targeted?
6b.	Single/Accompanied by partner and/or children?
6c.	Likely accommodation provision and location?
6d.	Nearest shops?
6e.	Likely use of public transport?
7.	Will any other supporting infrastructure need to be built?
7a.	If so, what?
7b.	Likely estimated cost?
7c.	How would you identify a contractor for the work?
8.	What would the land be used for if not under polytunnels?
9.	Likely impact on existing business, if project not proceeded with?

APPENDIX 2: ECONOMIC BALANCE SHEET ANALYSIS

Suggested Components of a Balance Sheet Analysis of the Impact of Polytunnels on a Protected Landscape

Aim:

To establish the costs and benefits associated with large-scale polytunnel development in a protected landscape.

Objectives:

- 1. to determine the contribution of agriculture and tourism to a locality
- 2. to determine the economic benefits for agriculture attributable to polytunnel use
- 3. to determine the tourism uplift attributable to the presence of a particular landscape without polytunnels

Method:

- Literature review
- Establish economic baseline for both tourism and agriculture (specifically horticulture and polytunnels) – ONS, local authority data etc.
- Survey tourist authorities/boards/local authority tourism departments applicable to AONBs
- Perform a 'balance sheet' analysis using figures identified, interpolating where appropriate.

Key Study Considerations:

AGRICULTURE:

- 1. Economic uplift attributable to polytunnels production, labour force etc.
- 2. National vs. local benefit
- 3. Growth potential
- 4. Contribution of polytunnels to local rural economy

LEISURE AND TOURISM:

- 1. Actual and potential leisure and tourism uplift attributable to AONB designation. Establish the baseline position: GDP, trends, number of tourists, number of employees, role in rural economies and visitor surveys of reasons for visits.
- 2. Is the attractiveness of the AONB based purely on visual quality? Landscape may be just one factor. There are wider considerations such as: season/weather, choice (competing locations) and state of the economy.
- 3. Indicators of the impacts of polytunnel development in AONBs:
 - number of visitors
 - number of return bookings recorded by B & Bs, hotels, guest houses etc
 - people active in local tourist economy
 - day trip vs. overnight stays
- 4. Growth potential
- 5. Market niches

APPENDIX 3: EXAMPLE OF WHOLE FARM, SIEVE-MAP ANALYSIS

